
MEETING MINUTES 
PUBLIC WORKS COUNCIL COMMITTEE 

West Des Moines City Hall Training Room 
March 16, 2015 

Attending: 
Council Member – Rick Messerschmidt Principal Engineer – Brian Hemeseth 
Council Member – Kevin Trevillyan Traffic Engineer – Eric Petersen 
City Manager – Tom Hadden Construction Supervisor – Clint Carpenter 
Finance Director – Tim Stiles Communications Specialist – Lucinda Stephenson 
Assistant City Attorney – Greta Truman Guests Jon and Robin Arnold 
Public Works Director – Bret Hodne 
Public Works Deputy Director – Joe Cory 

Meeting called to order at 11:33 am. 

1. Sugar Creek Storm Water Fee District – Interchange Partners
Issue Summary:
Principal Engineer Brian Hemesath stated that there has been several conversations with the
property owner of Interchange Partners, Steve Gillotti, regarding the Sugar Creek Storm
Water Fee District recently.  There are approximately 30 acres in the fee district on the west
end of the Interchange Partner’s property.  It appears that Mr. Gillotti’s property was not
included in the official noticing of the project.  Mr. Gillotti has been to committee meetings
and talked with staff about the fee district prior to and after noticing, but he did not receive
official notice.  Staff is recommending to re-notice just Mr. Gillotti’s property so he may
have an opportunity to voice his opinion on the fee district at a public hearing.  Assistant City
Attorney Greta Truman concurs with staff recommendation of sending a separate official
notice to the property owner.  There had previously been some uncertainty as to whether this
property was in the district, however, Council Member Trevillyan pointed out that Mr.
Gillotti was in attendance at a Council meeting that indicated a small portion of his property
is in the fee district.

Council Member Messerschmidt expressed concern that in previous meetings regarding this 
fee district there has been some vagueness as to whether or not Mr. Gillotti’s property was 
even in the district and if so, the amount of his property that would be affected.  Council 
Member Messerschmidt stated there was nothing indicated a year ago suggesting an 
estimated 30-35% of Mr. Gillotti’s total property would be in the fee district, which Council 
Member Messerschmidt considers as a substantial amount.  Since the fee is approximately 
$4,800 per acre, Principal Engineer Hemesath indicated the fee would be approximately 
$130-150,000 at the time of development.  If staff confirms the property is in the fee district, 
official notice would be sent to Mr. Gillotti.  Council Member Messerschmidt is appreciative 
of the work staff has done on this issue and would like staff to provide clear information to 
Mr. Gillotti about the amount of his land that will be included in the fee district.   
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Direction: The PWCC concurs with staff recommendation to confirm the topography for the 
fee district to verify the total amount of the property that would be included in the fee district 
and send official notice to the property owner.   

 
2. 200 39th Street Sidewalk Repair – Request to Defer 

Issue Summary: 
Construction Supervisor Clint Carpenter introduced guests Jon and Robin Arnold, property 
owners of 200 39th Street.  Mr. Carpenter explained that their property is part of the area for 
the 39th Street Paving Project where sidewalk installation is required.  Council Member 
Trevillyan asked if the City owns the two parcels to the south of this property.  Mr. Carpenter 
stated there are two, long narrow sections south of the Arnold’s property that are City platted.   
 
Mr. Arnold provided a letter explaining the reasons they are requesting to defer the sidewalk 
installation on their property from the 2015 to the 2016 construction season which includes a 
request for the City to vacate some of their property as well as the cost of the sidewalk 
installation (2).  The Arnolds are requesting the City to vacate the land directly on their south 
property border which would allow them to maintain the location of their driveway, which is 
currently City property.  A preliminary vacation request meeting is scheduled for March 24, 
2015, with the City planners.  Mrs. Arnold stated when they first moved to the property in 
1996, the property to the south was not City property at that time.  Over time it transferred 
into an estate and then in 2010 the City somehow acquired that property.  Mr. Arnold stated 
that he regularly maintains the property that is City owned.   
 
Council Member Trevillyan asked the Arnolds if they are requesting the City to vacate the 
entire length of the property or just to their property line on the west.  Mr. Arnold replied that 
when he spoke with the City Planner, he was told it would be vacated just to their west 
property line.  Council Member Messerschmidt stated he would like more background 
information on how the City became the owner of the parcel in discussion.  Mr. Hemesath 
stated that staff will conduct the research for that information and advise the Arnold’s of the 
process for moving through the vacation request for that property.  Mr. Carpenter added that 
the City will install the sidewalk in the railroad ROW on the west side of 39th Street.  
 
Council Member Trevillyan expressed concern with deferring the sidewalk installation for an 
entire year due to the number of children who walk from the apartments on the west side of 
39th Street to Western Hills School.  Council Member Trevillyan would be more comfortable 
with allowing a deferral of the sidewalk installation until the end of August 2015.  Mrs. 
Arnold stated their driveway is currently gravel and expressed concern with a snow blade 
tearing up the sidewalk if on both sides of the sidewalk remained gravel.   Mrs. Arnold stated 
it is their intention to install the sidewalk and driveway approach at the same time if they 
could acquire the City-owned parcel adjacent to their property, which is another reason they 
would like to defer.  Council Member Messerschmidt added that he is sympathetic to the cost 
of the sidewalk installation for the Arnolds.  Mr. Carpenter stated there is a 7 foot offset 
between the Arnold’s east property line/ROW line and the next property north of them.  Staff 
would recommend shifting the ROW west 7 feet to avoid a change in sidewalk alignment.  
This is another issue that could be included in the research and vacation process.   
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Direction: The PWCC concurs to allow the Arnold’s to defer sidewalk installation until the 
end of August 2015.  Staff will provide information to the PWCC on the history of the City-
owned parcel and results of the preliminary vacation request meeting. 
 
 

3. Review of Public Works Items for Council Meeting (March 23, 2015) 
A. Public Hearing and Award Contract 

i. 2015 PCC Patching Program Phase 1  
 

ii. Frink Creek Sanitary Sewer  
 

B. Completion of Work - 22nd Street Traffic Adaptive Signal System  
Public Works Director Bret Hodne reported that the installation of the traffic adaptive 
signal system on 22nd Street is complete.  Council Member Messerschmidt asked if the 
22nd Street project covered Ashworth Road to University Avenue.  Mr. Hodne confirmed 
that is correct.   

 
C. Letter of Support – Revisions to Federal Functional Classification System to Des Moines 

Area MPO 
Traffic Engineer Eric Petersen stated that the MPO is requesting that communities submit 
updates to the Federal Functional Classification System.  Staff recommends that 3 
revisions to the map be proposed based on recent construction and corridor studies (3C).  
The first revision staff is proposing is on Veterans Parkway between Highway 28 and 
Army Post Road.  The map shows a future street but since the road has now been built, 
staff recommends changing the street from a proposed street to an existing street.  The 
second revision proposed is in response to the corridor study done on Veterans Parkway 
heading south on Highway 5 to the future Grand Prairie Parkway, which would be shown 
as a future-dashed line.  Most of this street is outside of the metro’s urban area boundary 
on the map, so most of the change would be in Warren and Madison County and it 
wouldn’t count against the City’s total miles.  The third revision staff is proposing is for 
60th Street between EP True Parkway and Mills Civic Parkway.  Currently this street is 
shown on the map as a collector street but with the recent completion of the widening 
project staff is recommending to change its classification to a minor arterial street to be 
consistent with what is shown for 60th Street north of EP True Parkway.  Council 
Member Messerschmidt asked if there is a financial impact to these changes.  Mr. 
Petersen stated there is no financial impact.   

 
D. Change Order #7 – Library & Law Enforcement Center HVAC Improvements  

Mr. Hemesath reported on behalf of Development Services Planner Linda Schemmel that 
a commissioning study was done which found there needed to be some valving added.  
This change order for $1,948.00 would be for the recommended upgrades to the valving.  
Council Member Trevillyan asked what the valving upgrades were for.  Mr. Hemesath 
stated there are currently no balancing valves for the heating and chilling coils so there is 
no way to read the gallons per minute as required in the mechanical schedule. 
 

E. Amendment #1 – Professional Services, Fire/EMS Station 17 HVAC Improvements  
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Mr. Hemesath stated that due to the HVAC improvements changing from a standard to a 
geothermal upgrade, the siting of the geothermal wells needs to be determined.  This 
amendment is for a subcontractor to complete a survey of the area and site locations for 
all of the wells.  The amendment also includes a Phase 1 environmental assessment, 
which is approximately $2,000.00 of the estimated $6,000.00 of additional cost this 
would incur.  
 

F. Accepting Work 
i. 2013 Valley Junction Business District Sidewalk Improvement Program  
ii. 2013 Sidewalk Improvement Program – Phase 1 

 
G. Order Construction 

i. Thornwood Sanitary Sewer – Phase 3 (tentative) 
 
Direction: The PWCC concurs with staff recommendations on the Council Agenda Items. 

 
4. Staff Updates 

A. 139 6th Street Building Renovation – Mr. Hemesath provided a letter from OPN 
Architects (4A) that details the estimated cost of screening the condenser units versus 
moving the condenser units for the 139 6th Street Building renovation.  The estimated 
cost to move the units is $10,676.71 whereas the estimated cost to screen the units in the 
current location is $12,792.00, which includes required modifications to the existing 
structure.   
Direction: The PWCC concurs to proceed with moving the units.  
 

B. 318 5th Street Building Renovation – City Manager Tom Hadden stated that the architects 
have detailed scenarios on roof and HVAC system improvements and they also have 
details on the two renovation options, a basic-level enhancement and an enhanced-level 
enhancement.  There will be a workshop after the March 23, 2015, Council meeting for 
the architects to present these options.   
Direction: Information Only. 
 

C. Trail under Interstate on EP True Parkway – Mr. Cory reported that the trail along EP 
True Parkway under the interstate bridge is projected to be open to the public by April 
11th.  The next three to four weeks will consist of cleanup of the project. 
Direction: Information Only. 
 

5. Other Matters   
A. Permissive Yellow Left Turn Signals on Valley West Drive - Council Member Trevillyan 

stated he had previously been informed by Traffic Engineer Jim Dickinson the reason 
there are not permissive yellow left turn signals all the way across Valley West Drive was 
because there were double left turn lanes on that road.  However, on 22nd Street going 
south, there are double left turn lanes for the on-ramp to the interstate and that 
intersection does have permissive yellow left turn signals.  Mr. Cory communicated with 
Mr. Dickinson via email on this question and responded that the reason for the difference 
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on 22nd Street and Valley West Drive is due to the number of lanes that vehicles turn in 
front of from the opposing lanes of traffic.   
 
Staff is reviewing the possibility of changing the northbound protected only signal 
phasing to protected/permissive left turn signal phasing using the flashing yellow arrow 
signal heads.  This would provide the option to be protected/permissive during certain 
times of the day and protected only during time periods of heavy southbound traffic when 
making a permissive left turn would be difficult. 
 
Direction: Information Only.  
 

B. Compost Yard Waste Material - Mr. Hodne stated that the Des Moines Public Works 
Director requested Mr. Hodne sit on a committee to discuss with Metro Waste Authority 
and how the recent legislation allowing compost yard waste materials in the solid waste 
flows could impact regional solid waste collection operations.  The legislation would 
allow yard waste to be incorporated into the solid waste stream, which in turn can provide 
more methane gas to return to energy.   
Direction: Information Only. 
 

C. Brick Leveling in Valley Junction - Mr. Hodne stated that Public Works staff will initiate 
a future contract to being doing some project work in Valley Junction with brick leveling 
to remove some deficiencies.  Staff will focus on areas where there is more than a one 
inch defect to get the brick pavers back to an acceptable level to eliminate trip hazards.   
Direction: Information Only.   
 

D. Updates on Subdivision Development - Mr. Carpenter provided updates on several 
subdivision developments.  The underground utilities are in progress at Pemberley 
Estates Plat 1.  There is a Parks and Recreation project that staff will be inspecting at 
Woodland Hills Park.   Michaels Landing Plat 3 will begin by the end of March with 
underground utilities and grading.  Kings Landing Plat 1 is anticipated to start this week.  
Etzel Plat 1 south of Athene is in progress for sanitary sewer and grading.  The Cascades 
at Jordan Creek is scheduled to begin underground utilities by the end of the week. 
Sanitary sewer installation is in progress at Aspire (aka Roger’s Farm).  The Grand 
Avenue Tree Clearing project is nearing completion.  These are all development projects 
with the exception of the Parks and Recreation project and the tree clearing projects.  
Council Member Messerschmidt was appreciative of the subdivision updates and would 
appreciate continued updates on upcoming available developments.  Mr. Hemesath added 
that raw land prices are currently very high and staff continues to ask developers what 
hurdles they are encountering and what the City can do to help.   
Direction: Information Only. 
 

E. Mid-American Energy Seeding - Council Member Trevillyan asked what the status was 
of the experimental seeding that Mid-American conducted last fall.  Mr. Cory replied that 
staff is waiting a few more weeks this spring to see what the seeding looks like.     
Direction:  Staff will provide an update to the PWCC at a future meeting in May.  
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F. Left Turn Signal at 1st and Grand Avenue - Council Member Trevillyan requested that 
staff review the timing of the left turn signal at 1st and Grand Avenue when driving east 
and turning north on 63rd Street, due to a resident inquiry.   
Direction: Staff will review the timing of the turn signal at the intersection. 

 
Meeting adjourned at 12:50 pm.  The next Public Works City Council Subcommittee meeting is 
scheduled for March 30, 2015.  Copies of handouts are available at Public Works upon request.   
 
A recording was made.  Respectfully submitted by Kimberly Pinegar, Secretary. 
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Was Not In Attendance





2014 Sidewalk Program - Property 832
2





SIDEWALK REPAIR SURVEY FORM – 2014 Sidewalk Program Phase I 
City of West Des Moines 

Property No.: 832 
Project 0510-036-2014      Surveyed By: City Staff Survey Date:   09/15/2015 

Name of Property Owner: 
Address if different than 

Property Address: 

Jon A. Arnold (T1) 
200 39th St. 
West Des Moines, IA  50265-3938 

Property Address: 200 39th St. 
Legal Description of Property: E 1/2 ALLEY LYG W & ADJ & W 1/2 WALNUT ST LYG E & 

ADJ & LTS 1 THRU 5 BLK 3 & E 1/2 WALNUT ST LYG W & 
ADJ & LTS 10 THRU 14 & ALLEY LYG W & ADJ & LTS 1 
THRU 5 BLK 4 ASHAWA 

1792 Sq.Ft. 4-Inch Place New 
If not completed, Special 
Assessment Program Year 
Proposed:  2015 

Any additional requirements are listed below: 

Type of defect noted: G (See attached “Sidewalk Defect” sheet for defect definition) 

Note: 
Areas needing repair will be indicated on the 
above drawing and measured along the 
property line.  Drawing is not to scale. 

4” Sidewalk 

6” Sidewalk  

Legend 
L=Length 
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Pinegar, Kimberly

From: webinfo@wdm-ia.com
Sent: Thursday, March 12, 2015 3:23 PM
To: Pinegar, Kimberly
Subject: West Des Moines: Public Works Council Committee Meeting

Public Works Council Committee Meeting 
Date: 3/16/2015 11:30 AM - 1:30 PM  
Location: West Des Moines City Hall - Training Room 
4200 Mills Civic Parkway 
West Des Moines, Iowa 50265  
Agenda: 03 16 15 PWCC Agenda  
 

To change your eSubscriptions preferences, click the following link: 
http://www.wdm.iowa.gov/index.aspx?page=340&subscriberguid=963f055f-7359-4858-805f-4b8e2f66a55c 
 
To unsubscribe from all West Des Moines eSubscriptions, please click the following link:  
http://www.wdm.iowa.gov/index.aspx?page=340&subscriberguid=963f055f-7359-4858-805f-
4b8e2f66a55c&unsubscribe=1 


